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Minutes of the Meeting Held

October 3, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission’s Rules Committee met for a meeting at Delaware Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, October 3, 2006.

Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chair
	John Hensley, Director of Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, Harrington Raceway
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal, DHRC

	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC
	


Others Present

	Robert Collison, DHRC Investigator

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge


Committee Members Absent

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, Harrington Raceway

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Director, DSBF

	George Staats, Commissioner

	Kimberly A. Wilson, Deputy Attorney General


Call to Order/Welcome

Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:26 a.m., and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

The Chair made a Motion to approve the Minutes of September 7, 2006 as written, Mr. Boese seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Discussion Items

· Further Discussion of Rule 3:  Mr. Gallagher mentioned after talking to Dr. Eagling, etc., the exam should be communicated to the trainer, so he knows what took place.  Mr. Lockhart asked if trainers are appointing designees.  Mr. Collison elaborated by saying the Judges are addressing that issue; the trainers are being notified of more rigid enforcement and that they must designate a person to train.  The designee must have a trainer’s license; if there is no permanent designee, they must notify the judges every day.
· Clarifications to Rule 3:  Mr. Gallagher’s clarifications were discussed, including a title change from Commission Veterinarian to Chief DHRC Veterinarian throughout.
· Rule 3.7:  Judy Davis-Wilson’s suggested changes will be submitted at the next meeting.  
· Discussion of Rule 8:  
· Rule 8.4:  Mr. Gallagher’s proposed changes were reviewed.  
· 8.4.1.1: “pre and” was inserted before “post-racing”.  
· 8.4.1.1.1: “plus any random or with cause testing” was added at the end of the sentence.  
· 8.4.1.2:  Was revised to read “Random or extra testing may be required by the DHRC on any horse that has been entered in a DHRC licensed association.”  
· 8.4.1.3:  “or test stall” was added to the end.  
· 8.4.1.4:  Trainers shall comply with the instructions of the DHRC by either cooperating or by bringing the horse to the testing grounds at the association, or the procedure may take place at the trainer’s training facility.  Trainers shall present their horses at the specified time mandated by the DHRC.  Failure to comply will result in the horses being scratched, and will be considered a violation equivalent to a Class 1 positive.  Proposed language will be presented to the Commission for consideration as soon as possible.   
· Rule 8.3:  

· 8.3.3.3:  After discussion, it was decided to leave unchanged.
· 8.3.4.10:  Confirmatory testing was discussed, but no changes were made.
· Rule 8.5: Add language that clarifies it is the trainer’s responsibility to report for testing and fully comply with testing procedures for any horse in their care, custody and control.  If they have a positive, they will also be responsible for reimbursing the Commission for testing expenses. Mr. Egger will draft proposed language. 
· Rule 8.9.14.2:  This rule currently applies to pre-race testing only and was discussed, but no suggested changes were made.  
Additional Issues under Rule 8
· Claims:  Mr. Boese asked if there was any recourse in a situation where a vet watched a horse scoring down, asked the driver his opinion and let him race, and then the judges put him on the Steward’s list, and the horse was claimed.  Mr. Gallagher said once the horse is claimed, you’re stuck with it.  Mr. Lockhart commented most trainers and drivers will tell the vet their horse is fine.

· Difficulty Hiring Vets:  Mr. Gallagher explained the difficulty of finding vets for the State; other states have similar problems.  West Virginia has offered $90,000 for a vet and no one has applied.  The current statute mandates vets must pull blood samples; it would mean changing the statute to allow techs to pull blood, as other states do.  The use of designated blood technicians would eliminate the current conflict in our rules and alleviate the vet shortage problem.  The Commission could be responsible for making sure they are properly licensed, etc.  Mr. Lockhart suggested the Secretary recommend the change.  The Chief DHRC vet would still be present; this would eliminate one paid vet position.  Mr. Gallagher will speak to Secretary Scuse.  
· EPO:  
· Confirmation Tests:  Elisa kits are available. Final confirmation is expected by year’s end.  If a screening shows positive, it will be sent to New Bolton Center.  Mr. Lockhart felt the horsemen should be responsible for paying for the confirmation; Mr. DiMario disagreed.  The State has to confirm the tests.  An Elisa of itself is an unconfirmed test.  Reliable evidence has to be obtained to stand up in court. 
· Optimum Time to Test:  The optimum time to test for EPO was discussed.  Dr. Soma differs from Dr.  Blakely on how many hours out it can be found.  Dr. Soma said 72 hours; Dr. Blakely said longer.  Since EPO stays in the system and is given roughly 3-6 days before the race, it was suggested to test horses after entry.  If an Elisa read high, then a confirmatory test would be done. 
· Increased Penalties:  The Chair suggested a penalty for a positive test include recovery of confirmation costs.  Mr. Lockhart felt a 9-month penalty should be changed to a lifetime ban. Mr. Egger offered that a Class 1 penalty would be a minimum of 18 months; Mr. Gallagher said RCI has it classified as a Class 2.  Mr. Boese added without harsh enough penalties, there is no incentive to stop its use.  There was a general consensus tougher penalties would help Delaware’s image in the industry.  
· Payment of Fines:  People leave town, and then come back two years later and pay the fine.  Why not treat them initially like they should pay it in 10 days?  Mr. DiMario suggested licenses be suspended for unpaid fines, and interest and suspension to the grounds be added.  Mr. Lockhart suggested a hearing and revocation of license for untimely paying.  Mr. Gallagher said these issues have been handled similarly since the Harrington meet began.  

· Blood Gas:  Mr. Collison stated the current rule is clearly incorrect, and out of control.  Mr. Gallagher’s proposed changes will work.  Mr. DiMario suggested a fine of $500.00 for a first high reading, with increasing penalties for further offenses.  The Chair offered regulators think a positive test should subject all horses in that trainer’s control to penalties.  Access to the horses is the best way to stop offenses.  Steep fines are no longer effective, with so much money being made.  Reasonable owners will put the trainers out of business. 
Action Items for Next Meeting

· Review Ms. Davis-Wilson’s suggested changes for Rule 3

· Further review of Rule 8
· Mr. Gallagher will discuss Rule 8 with Mr. Egger, Mr. DiMario, Mr. Lockhart and Mr. Collison and a vet will be brought to the next meeting.

Upcoming Meetings
DHRC 

October 17, 2006
10:15 a.m. HRI – Exhibit Hall Board Room
Rules Committee
October 31, 2006
10:15 a.m. DDA – Secretary’s Conference Rm.
Adjournment

At 12:23 p.m., having no further business, Mr. Hensley moved to adjourn, Mr. Lockhart seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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